
 

 

   EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

 

 

Meeting Date: June 20, 2022 
Name of Agenda Item: Award Bid for Grover Street Overlay (3rd to Lawrence) Project 
Section of Agenda: New Business 
Department: Public Works 
Council Committee Review: Legal Review: 

☐ Community Development          ☐ Public Safety ☒ Yes - Reviewed 

☐ Finance ☒ Public Works ☐ No - Not Reviewed 

☐ Parks    ☐ Other: _____________ ☐ Review Not Required 
Attachments: 

1) Certified Bid Tabulation 
2) Reichhardt & Ebe Engineering letter - Recommendation to Award 
 
Summary Statement: 

Staff recently solicited bids for the Grover Street Overlay Project. The project provides for the structural 
asphalt overlay of approximately 1,400 linear feet of Grover St. from 3rd St. to Lawrence St. This contract 
includes grinding of the existing roadway, installation of traffic loops, and the replacement of pedestrian 
ramps and sidewalks to meet current accessibility standards. Two bids were received on June 9, 2022. 

Reichhardt and Ebe Engineering prepared the attached Bid Tabulation and Recommendation to Award.  
 
The apparent low bid provide by JB Asphalt was review by staff and the City Attorney and has been 
determined to be an Irregular Bid. There are significant unbalanced unit prices on at least four critical bid 
items, including the three (3) traffic control items as shown on the attached Bid Tabulation. Section 1-02.13, 
Item 2b of the WSDOT Standard Specification allows the contracting agency to reject bids that are unbalanced 
and considered potentially detrimental. The overall bid is more than 14% lower than the engineer’s estimate 
and 25% below the other bidder. Staff is recommending rejection of the JB Asphalt bid due to this irregularity 
and award to the next low responsive bidder. 
 
At the Public Works Committee meeting on June 8, 2022, the committee concurred that the bid results could 
be forwarded directly to City Council after being informed of the results. The Public Works Committee was 
advised of the bids and concurred to recommend award to Tiger Construction, the lowest responsive and 
responsible bidder, in the amount of $882,367.50 (no applicable sales tax). This project will be funded with 
State Transportation Improvement Board (TIB) funds matched with Lynden Transportation Benefit District 
(TBD) and County Economic development Investments (EDI) Program funds.   
 
Recommended Action: 

That City Council award the contract for the Grover Street Overlay (3rd to Lawrence) Project to Tiger 
Construction, in the amount of $882,367.50, and authorize the Mayor to sign the contract. 
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